Board of Education
Newtown, Connecticut

Minutes of the Board of Education budget workshop on January 28, 2020, at 7:00 p.m. in the
Council Chambers at 3 Primrose Street.

M. Ku, Chair L. Rodrigue
D. Delia, Vice Chair A. Uberti

D. Cruson, Secretary R. Bienkowski
D. Leidlein (7:05 p.m.) 18 Staff

J. Vouros 1 Press

R. Harriman-Stites (7:05 p.m.) 10 Public

D. Zukowski

Mrs. Ku called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

Iltem 1 — Pledge of Allegiance

Item 2 — Public Hearing on 2020-2021 Budget (none)

Item 3 — First Read of Grade 4 Math Curriculum

Math/Science Specialists Chris Feda, Jill Bracksieck, Amy Hiruo and Chrissie Pierce presented
an overview of the grade four math curriculum.

Dr. Rodrigue thanked them for their effort in coordinating the math curriculum and the long
hours of work.

Mr. Delia asked how this ties into the Reed School curriculum.

Mrs. Feda said they brought this to the district math committee which included Reed teachers.
We looked at the jumps between grade levels.

Mrs. Bracksieck said they worked with Jess Fonovic and Ellen Buckley at Reed to align the
curriculum with that school.

Mr. Delia asked what role coaching plays in this curriculum.

Mrs. Pierce said we will be having professional development with someone from the State who
also be at Reed. This consistent focus will help us going into the classrooms and helping
teachers.

Mrs. Hiruo said we have been looking at everything, learning targets, and progressing a little at
atime.

Mrs. Uberti said the process hasn't gone in the typical order. There is a lot of professional
development on teaching standards. The State adopted Stepping Stones. We are identifying
gaps in instruction but it's not a brand new curriculum.

Mrs. Zukowski asked when and how they would evaluate the success of the program.

Mrs. Feda said we have had a resource in place for six years. We look at the modules and also
use NWEA and IAB which are data points to determine the success of our instruction.
Classrooms teachers can look at that data.

Mr. Vouros asked them to explain that the children can monitor their own process in certain
assessments.

Mrs. Feda said when the older students take the NWEA they are more keenly aware of the
scores on the screen.

Mrs. Leidlein asked when the elementary students start making the connection between math
and science.

Mrs. Bracksieck said we ensure that it happens. We are able to build more math into the
science.
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Mrs. Feda said it is even happening at the kindergarten level.

Item 4 — Discussion and Possible Action on Programming for At-risk Middle School Students
Dr. Rodrigue spoke about the having the SAIL program in the middle school. We felt we truly
needed this at the high school and it was critical for the 15 students who stay in the program
most of the day. It is personalized to the learner. We are finding that students coming from
Reed to the middle school are experiencing the same kinds of concerns. With this program in
the middle school we are also adding a health and wellness component. We were looking at a
regionalized program for this group of students but it doesn’t look like it will materialize. If we
had a grade seven through 12 program other districts might send their students to us. The cost
would be $36,000 for the remainder of this year and we would give a stipend to the health and
wellness teacher at the middle school. It would cost $36,000 for the half year hiring a 1.0 FTE
special education teacher and having a stipend to cover the health and wellness component
with existing staff.

Tom Einhorn stated that we tried to find options for students who are struggling and would like
to keep them in our building instead of being out-placed.

Dr. Rodrigue mentioned that if two students were not out-placed we would save $120,000.
Mrs. Petersen stated that students we identified for this program have been dysregulated
throughout the year and staff has worked to provide their education but we are at a standstill.
We want to keep them in the district.

MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education expand the high school SAIL program to
the middle school for the remainder of the year with a health/wellness component, and continue
as a permanent in-house special education program moving forward. Mrs. Harriman-Stites
seconded.

Mrs. Harriman-Stites asked about space for this program in the middle and high schools and
that it was important for people to understand the importance of this program.
Dr. Rodrigue said the high school space is in the former Nurtery space and a classroom.

Mr. Einhorn said with the proposed reduction in staff we look to have two spaces for this
program.

Mrs. Harriman-Stites said that schools throughout the region have programs like this. This could
be a potential revenue stream and she appreciated pulling it together.

Mrs. Petersen heard the same thing from area directors to come look at our programs beside
SAIL. The goal is to always keep students in district.

Mr. Cruson asked the timeline for starting the program this year.

Mrs. Petersen said that if approved we would post the position tomorrow.

Mrs. Hall said we also have mental health staff working with the students and feels confident
with the staff in place now.

Dr. Rodrigue said it was helpful that the model exists now. If approved, the middle school
health teacher will take the stipend for the health and wellness component.

Mrs. Zukowski asked the difference between the Flex program at the high school and the SAIL
program.

Mrs. Petersen said the Flex program is not for special education students.

Dr. Rodrigue said they are regular education students who also have anxieties or are out for
medical issues so they have the flexibility of moving back to the regular school schedule.
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Mrs. Leidlein was concerned if we are asking for enough resources and if we are considering
other students to join the program.

Mrs. Hall said there could be but a few are out-placed but may be able to return. She was not
sure when the decision would be made.

Mrs. Zukowski said that keeping students in the district is best for everyone but feels we need a
plan with all expected costs and tuition from other districts may come in with a return on our
investment. She referred to the EdAdvance model of having a program at Chalk Hill School and
asked if we could use money from the special education fund.

Dr. Rodrigue said that Chalk Hill School would be an out-placement for us. Now we are looking
at an internal model. EdAadvance didn't get to the developmental place so it doesn't exist.
We have the need here which is why we are looking at our internal model.

Mrs. Ku said it was an idea for EdAdvance but they had to rely on State money so it will not
happen this or next year.

Dr. Rodrigue said we do evaluate the program at the high school and that many of those 15
students weren't even coming to school.

Mrs. Zukowski was more comfortable solving the immediate problem and talking more about a
real program to be a long-term success. This is too short a time to design a whole program.

Mrs. Petersen said we have had this program for four years and it's been very successful.
Districts have looked here but no one has sent students. We have a transition program at the
Community Center. She always shares programs with other districts. The programs we have
are for our students but if there is space for other students we would consider that and model it
like the high school program.

Motion passes unanimously.

Item 5 — Budget Discussion

Mr. Cruson asked for details on a proposal for the K-4 schedule.

Dr. Rodrigue said that the discussion of a potential change in the schedule has nothing to do
about rearranging music. We have a program in the arts that encourages engagement and
curiosity. We have to look at the big picture and shared a typical schedule for an elementary
student. Content areas could have a variety of classes. Spanish is wedged in to the day. She
also shared a typical art and music schedule. We want a teacher to be in one school.

Dr. Rodrigue explained the music reduction and said they wanted to make sure there was equity
between all teachers. We looked at a schedule change because we were finding that science
was lacking in the schedule. We have to have balance. It is discouraging that you can't fit in
what the State requires. In a six-day rotation you won't lose instruction.

Mr. Cruson asked if there was consideration to lengthening each special period by five or ten
minutes.

Mrs. Uberti said that could be a consideration. Spanish is a piece of this so it's an additional 30
minutes out of instructional time. Moving to a six- day schedule there is space for Spanish. It
gives us flexibility and we have to stay within the State guidelines. If we add time to the specials
we will take minutes away from other instruction.

Dr. Rodrigue said the six-day rotation will allow teachers to fit in what they need to fit in.
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Mrs. Harriman-Stites said other districts have been using a six-day schedule and she felt it
would be helpful to have information from them to see how it's working. She is concerned about
reductions in the music program and wanted to look at cuts to the art program. There are some
parental concerns about this. Art shows have been realty diminished and climate in the schools
has been affected because there is no art teacher and asked if there has been a marked impact
on visual arts with this change.

Michelle Hiscavich said the student load for some art teachers teaching in two schools has been
very high. The loss of not being in a building all the time limits working with a variety of
students. The teachers may not be there on staff meeting day, picture days or for professional
development.

Mrs. Harriman-Stites asked if we move to the six-day rotation would it fix some of these issues.
Mrs. Uberti stated that they would have more free time.

Mrs. Zukowski said that creative arts are a huge part of being successful and asked if this level
of instruction was enough.

Ms. Hisvavich said the State requires 90 minutes for general music. Students in art are strong
in the sciences and we are facing how to fit it all in.

Mrs. Leidlein asked for a breakdown of how the elementary Spanish program has progressed
and what it is projected to cost next year.

Mr. Bienkowski said we don’t account for it that way.
Mrs. Uberti said it's in the curriculum budget for two elementary teachers. The Reed Spanish
teacher is in the Reed budget. The cost has been minimal.

Mrs. Leidlein asked if some of the money spent on the SAIL Program could be recouped from
the possibility that we won't out-place many students.

Mr. Bienkowski doesn't think it will happen for this year but for next year we would calculate that
and apply for it.

Mrs. Harriman-Stites was concerned about not having enough funding for professional
development for regular classroom teachers and other staff to be able to recognize signs of
distress.

Dr. Rodrigue said there is some funding from grants and we are looking at professional
development needs.

Mrs. Harriman-Stites asked for a budget number for the cost to meet those needs.

Dr. Rodrigue said not all of what we are thinking about is in the budget.

Mrs. Zukowski referred to her questions on the technology budget.

Mrs. Amodeo said we look at obsolete equipment before we make purchases. The number of
devices exceeds the number of staff and students but elementary teachers have a laptop and
iPad when needed. Also, staff members may have a Chromebook to take to meetings.

Mr. Delia questioned the use of our maintenance staff for projects and if they were accurately
estimating the building and site repairs and emergency repairs with this method using our
people and asked if those numbers should be smaller.

Mr. Bienkowski said this entire budget is $244,000 less than last year. The biggest unknowns
are emergency repairs and building and site repairs that are unpredictable.
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Mr. Delia asked for the actual costs year to date for emergency repairs and for building and site
repairs.

Item 6 — Public Participation

Stephen St. Georges, 21 Great Hill Road, spoke about the impact of reducing music classes.
He is a music teacher and was reduced and split between buildings. It has a severe impact on
building climate as a whole. Any teacher less than full time is marginalized and it's hard to
connect with students and staff. He doesn’t mind paying more taxes to see our teachers used
in a building. He likes the six-day schedule and wants to keep the teachers in one building.

Melissa Beylouni, 15 Equestrian Ridge, is co-president of the middle school PTA and saw a
tremendous difference when an art teacher was shared between schools. The teacher was
stressed out and didn’'t have time to know the children. We live for the art shows but they were
impacted. She would hate for that to happen with the music program. Art and music are
releases for the students to be creative.

MOTION: Mr. Cruson moved to adjourn. Mrs. Harriman-Stites seconded. Motion passes
unanimously.

Item 7 — Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 9:25 p.m.

Respectfully submitted:

Daniel J. Cruson, Jr.
Secretary



SAIL- Supportive Alternative Individualized Learning

Mission:
Provide a supportive learning environment that is safe and respectful so that students are able
to engage academically, build relationships, and achieve personal success.

Philosophy:

In alignment with the Newtown Public Schools Strategic Plan, we believe that all students are
unique and have value; that honesty, integrity, respect and open communication build trusting
relationships; educating students is a shared responsibility and families play a critical influence
in each child’s development and higher expectations contribute to students’ confidence,
resiliency, and overall well-being.

Program:

SAIL is a specialized program that is student-centered and uses an inquiry-based approach to
teaching and learning. The program works to capitalize on students’ strengths by using
technology, hands-on activities, 1:1 instruction, counseling, and community building. High
quality, K-12 instruction will follow the Newtown Public Schools curriculum unless modified as
indicated by the goals and objectives of an IEP. All efforts are made to align the pace of
distirct-wide curriculum and instruction as students begin a transition back to their home school.
The goal is to re-engage students to be successful within the traditional school setting.

Using a restorative practices approach, staff will work collaboratively to support students in the
following ways:
Listening, asking questions, and understanding student needs

. Connecting with students on an individual basis and establishing trusting relationships
Helping students to cope, self-regulate and problem solve effectively
. Helping students take responsibility for their actions and make positive choices

Students will have the opportunity to take advantage of multiple learning pathways and
resources including, but not limited to culinary, greenhouse and school garden, Project
Adventure, therapeutic art and music, and health and wellness.

Staffing

Certified special education teacher

Certified social worker

Full time paraprofessional

BCBA (consultation and services available)

Appropriate Pupil Personnel Staff (school psych,OT, PT, SLP, etc.)



Profile of students:

Students who have not been successful in the traditional school setting due to but not limited to
the following:

-social, emotional, behavioral needs

-school refusal

-attendance issues

-the need for a more flexible, hands-on learning environment

-the need for enhanced academic support in a setting with a smaller student to teacher ratio

Protocol for placement:
-PPT recommendation for referral

Referral includes:
¢ Functional Behavioral Assessments (FBAs)
Behavioral Intervention Plan (BIP)
SRBI interventions (All Tiers)
Data (including assessments, progress monitoring, observations)
Comprehensive psycho-educational evaluations
Any other information that provides an understanding of the student’s academic and
social/emotional needs (e.g., medical records and history, report cards, discipline,
attendance)
e Most recent IEP or 504 plan

Building Community Partnerships

Neighboring districts
EdAdvance
Resiliency Center
Community Center
NYA-



SAIL (Middle School)

As you know, we developed a SAIL program for a population of high school students who were
demonstrating concerns with high anxiety, school avoidance, trauma, and depression. These
concerns were adversely impacting these students’ ability to access the traditional curriculum
and instruction afforded all high school students.

Currently, there are 15 students in the program, and we continue to review other students who
may fit the profile in the future. Within the program, students work very closely with Special
Education teachers while being given the opportunity to access academic and electives courses
as they feel comfortable. For example, a student may work with a teacher in the program on
English, math, and social studies while attending classes in the mainstream for science, art, and
PE. Additionally, students have access to other key staff resources, such as social workers,
school psychologists, and counselors.

A recent discussion with Deb Peterson and her supervisory staff confirmed an immediate need
for the expansion of this program to the Middle School. As | discussed during multiple
meetings, EdAdvance, CES, and Superintendents in the Western CT area had been trying to
develop a regionalized program for this same population. Sites in both Newtown and Monroe
were reviewed, data on district needs were collected, and a potential cost was proposed. Chalk
Hill School had been considered and our RESCs were working with the Town of Monroe to
utilize the space. At that time, districts who already sent students to the RESC outplacement
programs in Danbury or Trumbull would not have any additional costs, but districts who did not
have students in these outplacement facilities would have incurred a cost. Since the Danbury
program (middle through high school) would potentially be located at the new program facility,
the funding from new sending districts would be needed for the regionalized program to be
realized. Unfortunately, the appropriate buy-in from these districts did not occur.

As of Friday, there are students (approximately 7) at the Middle School who fit this same
profile, and we anticipate others as students move on next year from RIS. The lack of a
regionalized program and the immediate needs of our own students have quickly prompted us
to look at extending our existing SAIL Program (now only HS) to accommodate our MS students.
This would provide a level of consistency for these students as they move on to the High
School. We anticipate that when several of these students move on to HS next year, other
students at RIS will fill these seats based on their immediate needs. On another note, some of
these students, even after months of extensive interventions, were being identified as needing
outside placements in facilities that offer a more personalized setting that does not currently
exist at the Middle School.



We are requesting the following:

Costs

Immediate hiring of 1.0 FTE SPED teacher at the Middle School to accommodate the
needs of any and all students placed in the SAIL program at this level. The position
would be prorated this year to align with remaining months of school. Our intention is
also to formalize a permanent position next year as a staffing adjustment in the 2020-21
budget. This functions as a semi-contained classroom and needs dedicated staff who
work closely with students placed there.

Use of existing staffing (social workers, school psychologists, counselors) would continue
to work with this population to support their unique needs.

Offering of a .14 stipend (sixth class) for health/wellness component during the
remainder of this current year to support these students’ social/emotional/health and
wellness needs and to guide their ability to make positive decisions (including stress
management, coping strategies, healthy living choices).

A budget adjustment would be made to the 2020-21 budget for the Health/Wellness
component as a .80 FTE at NMS and a .20 FTE NHS, including alignment with our
Restorative Practices model as outlined in the goals of SAIL.

The full-time Health/Wellness position would be needed as a critical component of the
SAIL program moving forward and include a connection to HS students as well. In
addition, this position could continue to work with other non-SPED students (e.g., health
classes) as needed. This would also mitigate the need for a health cut at the MS while
still realizing some savings from the cut due to grant funding.

Space at the MS is currently available, and the SAIL program would be in the E wing,
which provides a more private setting with its own entrance.

A 1.0 FTE SPED teacher and a .14 stipend for a wellness teacher would cost the district
(prorated for the remainder of this year) approximately $36,000 in the current budget.
As a staffing adjustment in the 2020-21 budget, this would cost approximately $124,000
to include both the SPED teacher and health/wellness position (including HS).
However, as of Friday, January 24w, our grant writer confirmed that she would have
approximately $35,000 to support the health/wellness position for the SAIL program
(MS/HS) in the 2020-21 budget.



- Oneimportant note: if only two students within this identified Middle School
population were to be outplaced (with no other recourse for in-house support), this
could cost the district a minimum of $120,000 to a high of $160,000. Although this more
appropriately reflects a cost-avoidance, it should be carefully considered through this
lens as we look at overall impact to next year’s budget.

- Thus, next year’s budget would need to be adjusted to include an additional $89,000
(2.0 FTE for SPED and Health/Wellness). This equates to a need for 2 staff members at
a rate of approximately $62,000 each - partial grant funding of $35,000.

Looking ahead, we had originally intended to open seats in our SAIL program to other districts.
Now with the lack of a regionalized program among districts in Western CT at this point in time,
we could open a few seats in the future. We would now have a functioning 7-12 personalized
program in existence for a specific population of high needs students with a wellness
component and other identified resources to support their needs.

Even a minimum of three seats (total) from sending districts would more than help offset costs
for the Middle School extension of SAIL in the future.
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Head O’ Meadow Music Schedule 2019-2020

Monday Tuesday Wednesday Thursday Friday
8:45-9:00 Staff Meeting AM Front Door Duty
*8:00-8:40
9:30-10:10
11:00 —11:40
11:45-12:25 Lunch Lunch Lunch Lunch
12:30-1:10 Dievert (Gr. K) Keith (Gr. K) Kuligowski (Gr. K) Lunch
1:15-1:55
2:00-2:40 Recorder Sectional Recorder Sectional
*1:50-2:20 *1:50-2:20
2:45-3:25 Chorus in Cafe Chorus in Cafe
(Gr. 4) (Gr. 4)
3:30 - 3:50 PM Foyer Duty

*note time change (Tuesday staff meetings on: 9/10, 10/8, 11/12, 12/10, 1/7,2/11, 3/10, 4/7, 5/5, 6/2)
(Tuesday PD meetings on: 10/15, 1/21, 3/24)
(Tuesday Leadership meetings 9/24, 11/19, 1/28, 3/17, 4/8: 4-7pm, 5/6: 4-7pm)
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